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MINUTES OF THE ROSWELL PLANNING COMMISSION

Tuesday, September 18, 2012

7 p.m.
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Chairman Cheryl Greenway, Bryan Chamberlain, Harvey Smith, Joe 

    Piontek and Lisa DeCarbo
MEMBERS ABSENT:     Mark Renier and Sidney Dodd
STAFF PRESENT:           Brad Townsend, Jackie Deibel and Sylvia Campbell
WELCOME

Roswell Planning Commission Chairman called the September 18, 2012 meeting of the Commission to order at 7 p.m. She welcomed everyone present. The Planning Commission is comprised of volunteer citizens representing both the business and residential citizens of Roswell. The members of the Planning Commission are appointed by mayor and city council and they are a recommending body only. What the Commission reviews tonight will go before the mayor and city council on the second Monday of next month which is October 8, 2012.

Greenway stated that she would like to go over a few issues relating to the order of the meeting, First, a member of the city planning staff will present the application and give the staff’s recommendations. Next the applicant will make a presentation. The public will then be invited to make whatever comments that they would like to share with the Commission. After listening to the comments from the public, the applicant will be given a chance for rebuttal and then the Commission will then close the public portion of the meeting and have a discussion and make a recommendation. 
Greenway stated that when she opens the meeting up to the public to make comments there is a 20-minute limit. What the Commission asks one to do is to please try to talk together to be sure one is not presenting the same issue over and over. Give them different bullet points, different issues that they need to consider. 

If one is representing a group it would be nice to know how many people he is representing. One might want to point out that he is speaking on behalf of the people that he can point to. 

The city of Roswell has adopted 23 Critical Guidelines to evaluate a zoning request. Some of the basic guidelines that the Commission will consider include the land use plan, surrounding property values, surrounding neighborhoods, undeveloped land in the surrounding or immediate area and impact of city services. The burden of proof of a rezoning request is always on the applicant. Tonight’s agenda item is not a rezoning. This is strictly a conditional use so the Commission will really not have to get into those issues tonight. 

If anyone would like to speak, please fill out one of the comment cards that are on the very back table and give it to the staff so that they may have one’s name and address on record. Please turn off all cell phones or turn them on vibrate. This includes the Planning Commission.

Cheryl Greenway reminded everyone to please state their name before they speak and also for the people on the Planning Commission to state their name for the benefit of the records. 

CONDITIONAL USE

12-0286

CU12-02

DAVID CAIN / BANK OF NORTH GEORGIA

1184 Alpharetta St.

Land Lot: 427

Jackie Deibel stated that the property is currently zoned C-3 Highway Commercial. The property was formerly a Bank of North Georgia. The applicant is requesting a conditional use to allow for a used car dealership on the property. To the north of the property is zoned R-2 for single family homes and C-3 a used car dealership on the corner of Strickland and Prospect Streets. To the south of the property are businesses across Alpharetta Street and it is zoned C-3. To the east of the property, the property is zoned C-3. There is city property and across the road one has another used car dealership. To the west of the property the property is zoned C-3. It is a vacant business and R-2, a single family home. North of the property, C-3 used car dealership, C-3 zoning, C-3 vacant property, R-2 single family home if that helps. 
The staff has recommended denial of this application. The reason they have given for denial is it is an inappropriate use of the property in its current layout in the parking lot area. The entire parking lot area is on the side street facing the residential homes. 

Jackie Deibel asked if there were any questions for staff. 

Hearing none, Cheryl Greenway asked the applicant to come forward.

Tom Fortner along with Bill Duggan presented the application. They are with the Quinn Group, a commercial real estate firm representing Mohammad Sharod who is looking to get the conditional use permit for this property. Sharod is a US citizen. He has deep roots in the community. He is in the business of auto dealerships. He owns a number of new dealerships, medium size, in Buford at Georgia Mall and Marietta, Marietta Mitsubishi and Roswell Mitsubishi, which is right up the road from them. He also has a used car dealership in Gwinnett Place Mall that he recently established in a vacant building and the Gwinnett County CID was very appreciative of that. 
What Sharod would like to do with this property is to utilize the office building for the office for the rest of his businesses and dealerships’ record keeping and administration. As well as a property for used cars, high quality late model cars, some new and obviously not a lot because of the size of the lot. The applicant likes this property because they were looking for a use for an office and a used dealership. The zoning was C-3. The surrounding area was also used car dealerships and they intend to utilize the property as this without any modifications. Based on the hours that they would be there for the office use, it seems in the applicant’s mind to be a less intense use than what the bank was or anything else that might be allowed under that C-3 zoning. The times of business there would be basically what they have been talking about is 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. for the office use and probably 10 a.m. to 8 p.m. for the used car sales, which they would probably be Monday through Sunday, office Monday through Friday. 

Tom Fortner stated that a couple of things that came up in the last meeting, he knows there is a lot of opposition, which surprised him, and maybe that is just being naïve. They tried to find a property that was suitable obviously. It is on one of the busiest roads in Roswell if not the busiest. Some of the concerns were off loading of cars. They are not off loading any cars. They don’t use 18-wheelers or car carriers. Most of the cars that would be sold on this lot are overflow from the dealerships and probably in Roswell so they would be individually driven to the lot and parked there. Then there would be employees cars that would utilizing the office building, although it wouldn’t be initially a high intense use of the office. They didn’t spend a lot of money on engineering and drawings and such because they will be utilizing the property if it is approved as it exists. Obviously if it is approved then the applicant would abide by whatever regulations that the city of Roswell would have that would pertain to anybody else under the C-3 zoning. 

Tom Fortner stated that Sharod is very professional person. He runs a clean business. He is appreciated in all of the communities that he is in. It is not just a part time kind of a nasty used car lot, which Fortner guessed is what a lot of the people are perceiving here. He wants it to be basically his corporate headquarters and with the used cars there too since he has the lot.

That is basically Fortner’s presentation in a nutshell. 

Cheryl Greenway asked if there were any questions from the members of the Planning Commission. 

Harvey Smith asked how many parking spaces are there now. Tom Fortner stated that he believes on the survey there are 33. Cheryl Greenway stated that the application shows 28. Smith asked for this type use, how many would be required for, if they use it for administrative use, for the building if there is staff there…Aren’t they going to have to have one space per 250 square feet? For that size building, about 7700 feet Smith thinks that the spaces that are there are adequate if one is going to use the building for administrative purposes.

Tom Fortner stated that staff wise there would probably be about two or three people there at the most. Harvey Smith added that the way the current zoning is based on the square feet of the building that they have to have spaces required for that size of building. He does not think the applicant has any additional spaces now to sell used cars if he is going to use the building for administrative purposes. 

Tom Fortner stated that the building does have the proper amount of spaces. Physically they won’t have an administrative person at every one, but the building does meet the zoning codes. He does not think the requirements require that each parking space be designated as an administrative office person.

Harvey Smith stated that it is based on the finished square footage in the building itself. 

Tom Fortner stated that he thinks under an office use, maybe so, but under C-3…he would say that is a staff question. But two or three of those parking lot spaces would be utilized by office staff at different times and the rest would be autos parked there available for sale. 

Bryan Chamberlain asked for a clarification. He asked Tom Fortner to talk about the issue of the corporate headquarters use and staffing and the expectation of permanent people, people that actually work there day to day and people that would be coming and going on corporate business. 

Tom Fortner stated that it would be record storage and just one or two people there. They have different dealerships where they have the offices there for management and what not. But the applicant would utilize that as his building, his dealership and his business just to have a central location he can operate out of.

Chamberlain clarified that it would be very light use by staff. Fortner stated that there is no intent this would…100 percent of the building would be full of employees. That would never be the case. The office use would be the downstairs area right now. Chamberlain thanked Fortner for his clarification. 
Lisa DeCarbo stated that if one is calculating that he has about 33 spaces and he imagines that two or three are going to be used by staff at all times. He is talking about maybe having 30 cars that are for sale? Tom Fortner stated that 30 would be the minimum. If the city would allow more that that, he knows that at most dealerships the cars are not situated as the regular designed square footage of parking places for people coming in and out versus cars that are just stored on the lot. There are going to be some fire marshal issues with those but whatever the regulations are on that they will abide by that, obviously. 

Lisa DeCarbo stated that she was imagining her understanding they had on quite a few of the other applications where they had to provide turn around space within the site for the fire vehicles. So she is not imagining that they could really create a whole lot more rows in there because they have the drive-through on the side for the bank. She doubts that would count as an access point for the fire. But one also talks about that being open until 8 p.m. seven days a week. DeCarbo does not know how that becomes a less intense use than say a 10-6 use as an office place for the people that are on that side street. There will be people coming in and out of there and if one has that many cars on the lot, how much public parking are they providing that would prevent buyers from parking on the street in front of the individual homes.
Tom Fortner stated that there will have to be spaces left available for customers, there is no questions. And he was being practical when he is saying a less intense use than would could go there because with 30-something years of experience in commercial real estate, he does not see that building as ever being a strictly office building again and he is quite sure it would never be a bank. Under the C-3 zoning and with the price that it is available to be bought at he thinks whatever goes in there is going to be a retail, pretty high-intense use. And there are many of those allowed now under the C-3 zoning, with no conditional permit. 
Lisa DeCarbo added that there are also quite a few of these car lots along that strip. Would the applicant be doing any repairs or car washing on this property? Fortner stated that there would be no repairs, no parts. There is no facility for it.  DeCarbo stated that was far as the compliance of this lot with what would be Roswell’s current requirements in terms of a buffer, she believes there is 50-foot buffer typically between a commercial or retail establishment and residential. She stated that is probably really a question for staff. 

Jackie Deibel stated that there is a 40-foot buffer with a 50-foot setback currently required between C-3 and residential zoning properties. Lisa DeCarbo stated that just by sketching on this site plan, if they were to do that, that would eliminate 14 spaces that are directly adjacent to that residential to give them any kind of buffer. 

Cheryl Greenway stated that the point that is being made is that for this type use normally one needs a bigger buffer. If that requirement is put in, then the applicant is going to lose 14 parking spaces. 

Greenway stated that the applicant is talking about a fairly large building but he is also saying there is only going to be a few people working in there. Is he looking to sub-lease part of that building to other people? Tom Fortner stated that he was not. 

Bryan Chamberlain asked if it was reasonable to assume that the use of this property as other than a car sales lot for the folks that Fortner represents. It would be impractical to have the building just for office purposes? Fortner stated that he does not think it would be impractical. That is what it was designed and built for. Chamberlain stated that he meant for the applicant, the gentleman that Fortner represents. Simply stated, would he be interested in this venture if it didn’t have the car sales opportunity due to zoning. Fortner stated that he would not right now. 

Cheryl Greenway asked if there were any other questions for the applicant. Greenway thanked Tom Fortner and stated that she will call him back up after the public has had a chance to comment. 

Cheryl Greenway asked if there was anyone who would like to speak in favor of the applicant, if he would please come forward. For the record no one came forward. 

Greenway asked if there was anyone who would like to speak in opposition to the applicant to please come forward. 

IAN MOREY

Ian Morey stated that he was the president of Liberty Lofts and Town Homes. He sits on the Vision Committee for the city of Roswell and he is also on the UDC Committee for the city of Roswell. Another parking lot on SR 9, another car lot on SR 9 is unacceptable. They don’t need anymore car lots. They need to move car lots out and all they are going to do is devalue the property of the residents’ homes and everyone else’s homes around. It is not in their vision, it is not in Morey’s vision and the committees he sits on, he has spoken to some of them today also don’t see it on their vision either. To be honest it needs to be voted against. They don’t like the parking lots, it is going to turn into another Buford Highway. And all of these people that live around there or close to it are going to suffer with cars parked all over the place. And also. Morey does not believe that the parking plots that are in there now at the Bank of North Georgia are up to code. He thinks they are too small. The city of Roswell might want to go and do some measurements before they start saying there is 33 or 28. He does not think they are the right size.
JANET RUSSELL

Janet Russell stated that she does not live near this parking lot but she lives in the city of Roswell. First of all, she wanted to thank the Planning Commission as a volunteer commission for doing this horrible job every month. She is a volunteer too and no one ever says thank you. Regardless of their decisions, she thanked the Commission for their time. 

Russell stated that she remembers when the Bank of North Georgia building was built. She has lived in Roswell for 39 years, at the same address. She also remembers when SR 9 did not look like Buford Hwy and contrary to what this man says, it is worse than Buford Hwy. There are 23 used car lots between Norcross Street and Holcomb Bridge Road. That does not count auto repairs, auto painting, auto mechanics, titles on the loans, loans on the title of one’s car. It is a blighted area and the city of Roswell just spent about $90,000 to revitalize the area with new sidewalks, new streetscaping, what looks like brick but they are pressed concrete medians to encourage a new live, work, play community in that area. This is the central corridor, the historic center of Roswell. One more used car lot that begins a residential street is simply unacceptable. Russell has listened carefully, the Planning Commission has asked some great questions. This man has changed his answer about eight times while the Commission asked the questions. She finds it amazing that national, or headquarters for this company will have two people in that whole building. She is sorry, but in Roswell it is known that it is easier to get forgiveness than permission. Therefore one says what he thinks the city wants to hear and then they turn around and do other things.

Russell stated that she lives between the square and the river and they have the same problem on the corner of Jones Drive and SR 9. They said there would be three employees and everyday there are at least 15 trucks and they all park on Jones Drive. That is what will happen here. These residents do not need any more traffic on their street. It will further degrade SR 9. Russell has the economic development plan that the city of Roswell issued and nowhere in there does it say that they need to perpetuate used car lots. 

Shelly MacArthur

234 Prospect Street

Shelly MacArthur stated that she lives directly across from the property in question. They also live exactly right next to a car lot currently so she has a little bit more to talk about. She has a lot of things that she wanted to say but those issues have already been addressed so she is just going to move onto what her experience has been like so that the Commission will know what they will be in for should that be approved. 

Right now MacArthur is constantly calling code enforcement on the tenants that are currently in the property next door from buffer zone infringements and encroachments to things that they shouldn’t be doing, noise problems, all sorts of things. And in the time that MacArthur has been there, she has witnessed…she does not know if the Commission read the letter that she wrote, she won’t go through all of them. The worse one really is the lighting is a terrible problem. She does want to address specifically what happens after a car lot closes and it is sectioned off so know one can drive in there. It doesn’t stop anyone from looking at those cars that are already in that lot. They will park on the street and then they will go into the lot and look at all the cars. She knows that they do this. She has watched them do it, she has heard them do it. It puts one in a really bad place. Not only because it infringes on one’s privacy of his own home but there is also a little bit of guilt there because one feels like, “Well, maybe should I call somebody? Should they really be over there?” And it puts the homeowner in a position of being responsible for that because he is a citizen and he is trying to do the right thing. 

She takes a lot of issue with the fact that the applicant talks about the things that he will use with that particular lot. The things that he will do with that lot and the things that he will not do with that lot. In MacArthur’s experience in the city of Roswell once a used car lot is approved and allowed to be used on a property, it never goes away. So even though the applicant says there will only be two or three people who are using that particular office as an office building and they only need to park a few cars there. Once the city of Roswell approves it for used cars, the applicant can pretty much can do what he wants to do as long as he respects that buffer that will need to be in there that will take out 14 spaces. That makes the property completely unsuitable for that. 

It also does not front on Alpharetta Hwy. It fronts in a residential neighborhood. MacArthur’s home is the bus stop for the children in the neighborhood. There are over 20 children in her neighborhood that use that bus stop. Some of them that already have to walk around the used car lot to get to there. The neighbors don’t really want them looking at all of that. It is going to be a blight on their neighborhood if it happens. Just the fact that it is there and again, once it is approved to be there, should that man that owns decides that he does want to sell used cars from there, there is nothing that keeps him from leasing it to someone else that could. And there is nothing that one could really do to come in and say that he can’t do that. So, once they have done that, they are kind of stuck with it and that really has been MacArthur’s big problem with the one that is next door. 
Jack MacArthur
234 Prospect Street

Jack MacArthur stated that he is Shelley Macarthur’s husband and he represents most of the people here, including those two boys in the middle who are at the age now where they can walk to the Roswell Area Park, which is right around the corner from their house and MacArthur doesn’t have to worry about them getting run over by somebody screaming by with a test drive car. It is bad enough to have one car lot next to them, but to have two on both sides of the street…their driveway is directly where the bus stop is. The three entrances to that bank are on Prospect Street, not Roswell Road. There is only one way out of that bank. It is an exit only. They almost ran into the back of an Escalade getting over here today because he couldn’t turn into that drive…he was trying to turn up the drive off of Alpharetta Hwy. and he couldn’t get in there quick enough because there wasn’t enough room for him to turn. So, there is no way one can make it in and out of Roswell Road there unless they did a lot of work on it. All of the entrances are to the back. There are three entrances there. There should be a buffer zone for MacArthur’s house if the city does decide to do that. But he hopes that they don’t because it is directly across the street from his house as well as the car lot next to them.  They not only have to deal with them, but they don’t like calling code enforcement. They hate doing that. But it has been an eight-year ongoing thing. Code enforcement, city planning and development, the city council, helped them get the buffer next to their house. But the car lot next door did whatever they could not to put that buffer there. The city finally took them to court and he still only did the minimum that he had to do without doing everything and that is the same way that they have been operating for the past eight years. Everything that they are told to do they will do just enough not to get by and then they have to go and do it over and over again. It’s been an ongoing thing. For awhile MacArthur didn’t call but now they have gone from the third person that leased that, who is now the worst of all three he believes. And they have had to start calling again because of these new people that have been there from somewhere from a month to five months, it depends on who one asks as to how long they have been there. It is upsetting for MacArthur to have to deal with the people next to them because they do whatever they want and he is not saying that they will, but even if the city does it and gives them conditions, there is no guarantee 
Jack MacArthur stated that he appreciated the Commission’s time. 
Eric Shumacher

145 Prospect Street
Eric Shumacher stated that he just purchased a house recently, within the last two months. He also owns two properties in Liberty Lofts and Town Houses. So he has invested in this community. He really believes that adding another used car lot in this area is going to detract from property values, detract from people wanting to live in this area, limit the amount of other styles of businesses they can get in this strip. At the moment, from Shumacher’s perspective it looks blighted because of the amount of auto related activity. They have some new lighting in that area, which is great but one almost can’t see it because of the amount of car activity in that area. Some of the things he was going to bring up, those questions were asked by the Commission today, which is great. Adding the additional greenspace on the site going up to the R-3 would eliminate the parking spots. Shumacher also believes that there would be a landscape strip requirement across the street from a residential areas of 28 feet as well. He thinks that is also going to reduce the parking spots even farther. 

He is concerned about the safety on that street because the street isn’t wide enough to have cars parked on that street. So if there isn’t enough room to have employee parking, cars for sale and customer parking, the customers may be parking on that street, they may be walking on those streets. It is kind of a dangerous little corner he thinks because it is an odd corner. There is no stop light on Alpharetta Hwy. there. At one time there was something planned there. It is not a great street for street parking. So, Schumacher is concerned about that for the customers that may come. Also it was brought up that it is not facing Alpharetta Hwy. 
In the community meeting Shumacher came and he asked the perspective buyers if they had a site plan, the intention for signage out front, buffers or anything. And they said that they didn’t have one and they presented the one that originally the survey that was done for the bank a number of years ago, 

Shumacher thinks that this is a pretty serious matter here. They are trying to make a change. The actual applicant is the Bank of North Georgia. So, as this bank they have a market cap of $1.9 billion. They are asking the city to give them a hand out to increase their property values so they can sell it. He understands this. They all want to see their property for a greater value today. It might be a hard time for them but he does not know if they have really given enough effort to find a suitable business for this area. Given two buyers for the same price, one used car dealer, one another bank, professional office or something like that., Shumacher has got to believe that the Bank of North Georgia would sell that to the office rather than the used car dealer. 

That is all he has. He asked the Planning Commission if they had any questions for him .

Hearing none Cheryl Greenway asked if anyone else would like to speak in opposition of the applicant. No one came forward. With that Greenway stated that the applicant has a chance to come back now to rebut any of the statements made or add any additional information that he would like to add. 
Tom Fortner stated that he really does not have anything to rebut. He noticed that a couple of people said about the two employees in that wasn’t quite right and that the applicant would be increasing it. Hopefully, that would be so. He would think that the applicant’s gets such that he needs that building more for his operations than a car lot, that would be a good thing. That could very well happen. He agrees with that statement. Also, he appreciates everyone coming out. It is what it is. They don’t have any hidden agenda. A lot of things that were said at the community meeting, which is the reason the owner is not here tonight. But they are just straight forward and he is sorry that there is so much opposition. That kind of surprised them being that it was zoned and that is what they asked Roswell for when they were trying to identify property. He appreciates those who came out and the Commission and their time as well. 

Cheryl Greenway asked if there were any further questions from the Commission at this time for staff or otherwise. 

Harvey Smith asked Brad Townsend why was the existing car lot at Strickland, on the corner that the discussed, why was it approved? It is in C-3. Did it require conditional or has the zoning code changed in the last eight years to allow? 

Brad Townsend stated that the used car lot as a use was a permitted use in C-3 prior to about four years ago. At that time it became a conditional use and staff put acreage restrictions that one had to have at least three quarters of an acre in size to even ask for the conditional use of a used car lot. But that then grandfathered all of the existing ones that had active licenses on their pieces of property.  So, they are grandfathered, the ones that are smaller than three-quarters of an acre and existing today were grandfathered in at that time and will remain such unless the business vacates for a minimum of three months. 
Harvey Smith thanked Brad Townsend.

Hearing no further questions from the Planning Commission, Cheryl Greenway closed the public session. She asked if there was any other discussion among the individuals on the Planning Commission. Are there any comments that the Commission would like to make?

Joe Piontek stated that he thinks that is regrettable about the grandfathering of all of those other used car lots up and down the street, but he is looking at what seems to be a contradiction in 10.37 saying 1.5 acres and then 10.38 which says three-quarters of an acre and that they would give conditional approval based on the number of other businesses of the same nature. Is he reading that the right way? 

Piontek stated that in 10.37 it says automobile sales establishments. Minimum lot size is 1.5 acres.
Cheryl Greenway stated that was new.  Piontek clarified that was just for new cars. Which they are talking about late model cars here but they are still used. He stated that clears things up. He thanked Greenway. 

Bryan Chamberlain stated that there does appear to be a conflict between the 2030 land use plan and plans for the redevelopment of that area of Roswell. He forgets the term that it is called for Roswell. It was referenced in the paper work. The whole plan for the redevelopment of that corridor. Midtown Roswell. That seems to be focused on moving away from used car issues and more towards retail, live, work and play in the same area. So, from a safety standpoint, from an aesthetic standpoint, it would appear that Roswell is moving away from utilization of these kinds of properties as used car facilities and more toward redevelopment and re-purposing in a more aesthetically pleasing fashion with some different issues as it relates to safety, walk-ability,  connectivity and those kinds of things. So it would appear that this is not in line….Developing this as a used car lot is not in line with that whole 2030 plan and the use of that area. 
Harvey Smith stated that to segue into what Bryan Chamberlain was just saying, that it is not conforming. Even to grant the condition, the buffer and the setbacks….they are trying to put a square peg in a triangular hole on the corner. He just thinks there is definitely a better use with the Midtown Roswell District, the 2030 Comprehensive Land Use Plan, it just doesn’t fit. If anything they are trying to minimize the number. In one letter he has heard 13. If there are 23 he hasn’t counted them but it does seem like there is a used car lot just up and down the strip. He does not think that is the best use for a piece of property. 

Lisa DeCarbo stated that she brought up that buffer requirement just to illustrate quite how far out of line this was with the vision of what they have in the comprehensive plan. He would agree with the folks on the panel and the folks in the audience who say that the used car lot is not really the kind of commercial that was envisioned for this corridor. If it is going to be something that is more pedestrian friendly and a smaller scale she thinks it is exactly the kind of thing that Roswell is trying to avoid. She thinks especially in an area where the commercial strip right along SR 9 impacts a residential development so closely, one has to be especially careful and they could never really consider allowing a conditional use for a car lot that close to homes.

Motion

Lisa DeCarbo stated that she would like to make a motion to deny this application for a conditional use. Harvey Smith seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 
OTHER BUSINESS

Election of Chair and Co-chair

Cheryl Greenway stated that every year they have to elect a chairman and a co-chair. So it is time for that re-election. She asked for a motion from the Commission for the chair position. 

Bryan Chamberlain stated that as it relates to the chair position and the vice-chair position he would recommend Cheryl Greenway for chair and Harvey “the house builder” Smith as the vice-chair. 

Joe Piontek seconded those nominations. 

The motion was approved 3-2
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Cheryl Greenway asked if anyone on the Commission had any comments or changes on the minutes from the July 17, 2012 meeting. Hearing none, she called the question. 

Harvey Smith made a motion for approval of the July 17, 2012 minutes. Joe Piontek seconded the motion. Cheryl Greenway stated that she was going to abstain as she was not present at that meeting. She called the question. 

They only have two Commissioners that were here. Brad Townsend stated that was fine. The minutes were approved. Harvey Smith and Joe Piontek voted to approve the minutes. Cheryl Greenway, Bryan Chamberlain and Lisa DeCarbo abstained. 

The minutes were approved 2-0-3.
ADJOURN

Harvey Smith made a motion to adjourn. Bryan Chamberlain seconded the motion. 

The meeting adjourned at 7:51 p.m.

Cheryl Greenway, Chairman
Roswell Planning Commission

